LOUISIANA TAX FREE SHOPPING COMMISSION

Commission Meeting

Monday, August 13, 2018
MINUTES
Meeting Location: Louisiana Department of Revenue
Louisiana Room, 7th Floor

617 N. Third Street

Baton Rouge, Louisiana

4:00 P.M.

Commission Members Present: 
Steve Windham, LTFSC Chairman; Kevin Richard, Deputy Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; Laura Lapeze, Louisiana Treasurer's Office; Leanne Weil for Doug Bourgeois, Office of the Lt. Governor; and Kimberly Lewis Robinson, Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue

Commission Members conferenced called in:  Doug Bourgeois, Office of the Lt. Governor; Caitlin Cain, World Trade Center New Orleans.
Also Present:
Denise Thevenot, Executive Director, LTFS



Joseph D’Arcangelo, Assistant Director, LTFS 

1.
CALL TO ORDER  
Chairman Steve Windham called the meeting to order at 4:08 p.m. and began with introductions and thanks to everyone for attending.  
2.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

Mr. D’Arcangelo presented the financials for FY 2017-2018 which showed a surplus of $98,000.00.  These reports had not been audited by the contracted accounting firm.  Ms. Lapeze asked how much was in the LTFS operating account currently, Mr. D’Arcangelo stated that the account should have over $238,000.00 in it currently.   Mr. Richard asked for clarification on why the voucher production costs were down as well as the voucher sales.  Mr. D’Arcangelo explained that the agency is currently testing new paper options for vouchers and low international activity in June and July resulted in fewer voucher sales.  

On a motion made by Ms. Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Richard the financial statements were approved as is, as they had not been audited as of that time.

3.
PROGRAM STATUS
Mr. Richard opened the discussion stating that the refund center cash procedures lacked the necessary controls and that the Louisiana Department of Revenue was currently conducting an internal audit of policies, controls and procedures on the program that should be concluded in October.  

Ms. Cain suggested that the Louisiana Tax Free Shopping Program reach out to the Texas Tax Free program and inquire on the cash controls they use at their offices to see if LTFS could incorporate some of their policies.   Ms. Thevenot stated she would send a request to Texas Tax Free for that information.

Mr. Richard stated that an initial visit by the head of audit at LDR, Joyce Anderson, suggested that the combination to the safes at the airport and Riverwalk refund centers should be changed and that only five Louisiana Tax Free Shopping employees should have that combination.  Mr. Richard then suggested acquiring new safes for each office that would only hold enough money in them for a day’s worth of transactions would be a suitable procedure to secure the funds at the refund centers.
Mr. Richard stated the auditors also suggested that the employees at the refund centers should be copying receipts for every voucher cashed.  Ms. Thevenot stated that she had instructed her staff to begin this process and that it was quite time consuming and was significantly slowing down customer transaction times.  

Mr. Richard then expressed concern that the computer system at the refund centers also did not have proper controls.  It was explained that an employee logs into the system to help a customer with their initials, leaving the system vulnerable to individuals logging in under other people’s initials and processing tickets.  Ms. Thevenot stated that she had contacted Susco Solutions, the company that created the access database used at the refund centers, and they were sending her a quote on how much it would cost to have private logins on the system for each employee.  Ms. Thevenot added that cameras were now installed at the Riverwalk and Airport refund centers.  

Mr. Richard then discussed the accessibility to blank vouchers that tax free employees had.  He stated there needed to be more controls with where blank vouchers should be kept and who could access them.  Ms. Thevenot stated that all vouchers were currently kept in storage lockers at the airport office and locked file cabinets at the Poydras office.  Only the voucher coordinator and executive director have the key to the storage locker and the assistant director has the key to the file cabinet at the Poydras office.  Mr. Richard asked when blank vouchers were used outside of printing vouchers.  Ms. Thevenot explained that if a customer does not receive a voucher at the store at the time of purchase, they can apply for a refund by mail and the staff would write a voucher for the customer and mail them a check.  Secretary Robinson stated that the law that governs the Louisiana Tax Free Shopping program stated that the international visitor must obtain the voucher from the merchant.  
Mr. Windham stated concern with the way that the receipts and supporting documentation for refunds were stored.  Mr. Windham suggested that each transaction ticket should have the supporting documentation attached to it and stored in boxes neatly and orderly, allowing anyone who may be auditing the documents at a later date to be able to easily navigate throughout the box to find the specific ticket or day they are looking for.
Mr. Richard stated that he is currently working with the Human Resources department of LDR to have payroll moved from LTFS to LDR.  In addition, he will have Mark Aubert from LDR-IT development meet with LTFS.   He added that he had concerns with the segregation of duties currently being used at the refund centers.  The refund centers’ general manager had too little oversight and that there should be more cash controls and auditing of refund center transactions.
Mr. Richard then asked for clarification on crewmember shorepasses (I-94).  Ms. Thevenot explained that currently, if you were to research a transaction for validity and crossmatch the customer information Louisiana Tax Free Shopping has on a customer against the ICE database, the crewmember information would not show up because they are not processed through the ICE system.  The request would have to be sent to Border Patrol agents that would then verify the name under a shift manifest.  Secretary Bridges raised a concern that the crewmembers may not be eligible for the refund as they could be viewed as not being an international traveler that the program was designed for.        
4.  
Executive Session
Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo were asked to leave while the commissioners went into executive session.  
When the executive session ended, Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo were invited back in.  Mr. Windham stated that the commissioners had decided to extend the administrative leave for Melissa Rivera.  
Mr. Windham then stated that Executive Director, Denise Thevenot should no longer use her home as her official domicile and should report to work each day at the Louis Armstrong New Orleans international airport Tax Refund Center.  

Mr. Windham asked that Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo compose a flow chart of internal controls of cash in the refund centers.  From how the money gets to the offices from the bank, how it is stored and how it is disbursed.  In addition, the commission requested that changes to the process be suggested to close any gaps in the current controls.  The commission asked that this be done by Monday, August 18th.  
There being no further business, Mr. Windham called for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was made by Mr. Richard and seconded by Ms. Lapeze at 6:45 P.M. 
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